MID AND WEST BERKSHIRE 
LOCAL ACCESS FORUM

Minutes of Meeting of the Forum  
Held at 
St. Mary’s Church Hall, New Road (upper), Greenham, RG19 8RZ

Wednesday 16th May 2018, 2 – 5pm

Present: Janice Bridger, Margaret Pawson, Jan Heard, Patrick Todd, Tony Vickers, Simon Pike, Graham Smith, Chris Marriage, Colin Patient, Jed Ramsay, Helena Barker, Jan Heard, 

In Attendance: Elaine Cox (West Berks Council), Natalie Lucas (Reading Borough Council), John Walmsley, Ray Clayton, Martha Vickers, Steve Vale (Loddon Valley Ramblers’ Association), Heather Brown and Julian LePatourel (Berkshire Lost Paths Project).

Apologies for absence: Roger Penfold, Nicola Greenwood, Rebecca Walkley, Anthony Chadley. 
SITE VISIT

Tony Vickers led a site visit to look at the access implications of the Racecourse development and the proposed Sandleford Park development.

1: WELCOME TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

The Forum welcomed the observers. Janice Bridger announced formally that Emma Smith had left as Secretary to the Forum, and she thanked Elaine Cox for stepping to act as Secretary for this meeting. Elaine Cox told the Forum that recruitment of a new Secretary was underway.
2: ELECTION OF CHAIR / VICE CHAIR  

Both Janice Bridger and Jan Heard wished to stand down as Chair and Vice-Chair respectively. No replacements had so far volunteered and so Janice and Jan would continue. Members were invited to consider taking on the roles.

3: UPDATE ON FORUM MEMBERSHIP 
Elaine Cox and Janice Bridger are to produce a list of the membership periods before the next meeting.  

Elaine Cox said she thought that Emma Smith has produced a list which also included the statement of members’ interests.

ACTION: Elaine Cox to find the lists of membership periods and members’ interests.

4: PUBLIC PARTICIPATION - QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC 

No questions had been submitted in advance of the meeting. No questions were submitted on the day. 
5: DECLARATION OF MEMBERS’ INTERESTS WITH RESPECT TO AGENDA ITEMS

No declarations.

6: MINUTES FROM FEB 2018 MEETING, ACTIONS AND MATTERS ARISING NOT ON TODAY’S AGENDA 

Elaine Cox apologised for the lateness of the minutes.

The minutes had been circulated only very recently. A request was made to distinguish between the abbreviation for West Berkshire Council and Wokingham Borough Council, and it was agreed to use WBDC and WBC respectively.

ACTION: Elaine Cox and Janice Bridger:

Revised minutes of the February meeting will be sent out before the September meeting and ratified at that meeting. 

Actions and matters arising
ACTION: Waterloo Road crossing – Angus Ross will seek clarification regarding the road to replace the railway crossing, and the proposed tunnel. 

South Wokingham Distributor Road – Angus Ross reported that the consortium due to build 1800 houses has not so far come forward with a master plan.

ACTION: Reading ROWIP – Roger Penfold is to draft a letter for Janice Bridger to send.

ACTION: LAF communications – John Walmsley has written a paper and will send to Janice after the meeting. The paper will be circulated before the September meeting and will be included as an Agenda item. 

ACTION: Elaine Cox to send Chris Marriage a contact at Natural England so he can ask if LAFs can become statutory consultees. 
7: 
GREEN GYMS

Helena Barker gave a presentation about Green Gyms and their local activities:
Background

The First Green Gym was started 20 years ago by a Sonning Common GP Dr William Bird, to encourage his patients to improve their physical activity and overall well-being through outdoor exercise. TCV, The Conservation Volunteers, were involved from the outset, so the concept was always a combination of health and conservation. The benefits of outdoor exercise were less in the public domain in 1998, but now they’re often referred to, e.g. the Fields in Trust report “Revaluing Parks and Green Spaces” published earlier this month.   

Current situation

Over 100 Green Gyms operate nationwide, with groups of volunteers carrying out conservation tasks in their local area. Most are under TCV’s direct control, while the rest, after a period of support and training from TCV, operate independently, run by a committee. Such groups can seek advice from TCV which also offers moderately priced training and written conservation guides. Volunteers pay nothing to attend, can come as frequently or infrequently as they like and are provided with all tools, gloves and safety equipment.  

Locations and tasks 

Locations include nature reserves, commons, land owned by Parish Councils and charities. Before arranging a task at a new site, a group would meet with the landowner / other contact to discuss requirements and carry out a risk assessment. Typical tasks include cutting back vegetation for path clearance and heathland restoration, clearing ponds, planting wildflower meadows, hedge-planting, hedge-laying and habitat creation. In urban areas, Green Gyms tend to be under the direct control of TCV, usually work on a single site and have volunteers who have been referred by health and social care professionals, whereas rural Green Gyms tend to have multiple sites and mainly run independently with self-referred volunteers.

Official session structure

Green Gym recommends the following session structure - “Tool talk” re safe handling of tools, warm up exercises, work session, refreshments, work session, gathering up tools, cool down exercises. Volunteers work at their own pace, taking breaks where necessary.

Funding

Landowners contribute towards a group’s running costs, typically £25 for a morning’s task. Grants both local and national are also available, which TCV flag up.

Research evidence

A recent study by University of Westminster featured in Trust Me I’m A Doctor. Researchers monitored the change in the stress hormone cortisol in 3 groups, Green Gym, yoga and mindfulness for comparison with a control group who didn’t receive any intervention. Over 8 weeks, on average Green Gym attendees showed a 20% improvement in cortisol awakening response, which is indicative of good health, and in some individuals 35% higher. Also, Green Gym attendees reported better well-being and lower stress and anxiety.

Earlier studies by Oxford Brookes University’s School of Health and Social Care evaluated Green Gyms in 1999 and 2001 and found that there were significant increases in cardiovascular fitness and muscle strength, and improvements in mental health such as a reduction in depression. 

Newbury and Thatcham Green Gym

We’ve run independently since April 2015, have over 30 on our mailing list, and between 8 and 20 attendees each week, mainly retired/semi-retired apart from occasional teenagers. Some volunteers do other conservation work, while others have different outside interests. Sites include BBOWT once per month; commons in north Hampshire; Thatcham and Cold Ash Community Orchards; Bucklebury Common and Rushall Manor Farm, near Stanford Dingley. There is also a fairly new Green Gym in the Reading area and Sonning Common Green Gym is still running. 

Local health links

We’ve promoted ourselves to local GPs who are starting to suggest Green Gym to their patients. The West Berkshire Volunteer Centre has made referrals under their supported volunteering programme for people with mental health problems, and we currently have accompanied volunteers from The Cloisters, a mental health residential rehabilitation facility.

8: HUNGERFORD COMMON – ITS HISTORY AND MANAGEMENT

Jed Ramsay gave a presentation about Hungerford Common:

The Common had come into being ‘for the good of Hungerford’, it lies to the east of the town. The Town and Manor of Hungerford (not the same as Hungerford Town Council) tries to make the most of its estate and to give as much as it can to charities.  It is always looking for opportunities to expand the Estate. Hungerford Common has interesting ancient features such as strip lynchets (medieval ploughing remnants).

The Town and Manor resists development around the town, and tries to buy land in order to preserve it. 

Commoners may graze up to two cattle each on the Common. There is some conflict between roaming cattle and the unfenced roads across the Common, and also with pedestrians and dogs. Various measures have been tried in order to reduce the conflicts, e.g. dog wardens, licensing, signage, but success has always been limited. A recent step has been to recruit professional dog walkers. Most people are supportive of the aims of the Common and want to help.

Around 3ha have been planted with native wild flowers, with funding from the AONB and Greenham Common Trust. Dutch Elm Disease-resistant English elms have also been planted, with financial help from Thames Water and the Greenham Common Trust.

There is another Common, Freemans Marsh, to the west of Hungerford, and it shares the same problems with Hungerford Common. The provision and management of fishing here is a main source of income for the Town and Manor.
9: UPDATE ON THE TROs ON BYWAYS AT BUCKLEBURY COMMON AND LAMBOURN, WEST BERKS, AND THEIR REPAIRS

Elaine Cox said that there has been several winter restrictions for vehicular traffic on some vulnerable byways on Bucklebury Common. The overall idea was to monitor the surfaces at the end of the closures in order to implement basic surface levelling during the dryer weather. Each route would be assessed as to whether a further winter closure would be required.

Tony Vickers said he did not think the closures needed to include banning pedestrians.

Chris Marriage said he thought some of the routes would need a considerable amount of capital investment to render them suitable for all traffic all year round.
It was noted that New Barn Farm, Lower Bucklebury, was an equestrian business advertising good hacking on public rights of way, highlighting the importance of good local infrastructure

10: UPDATE ON USE OF PART OF MAPLEDURHAM PLAYING FIELDS, READING, FOR A SCHOOL

This was considered by the RBC planning committee in April. RBC was looking for improved access into open areas. The application was approved but discussions about access provision are ongoing.

11: UPDATE ON STREATLEY FOOTPATH 21

Margaret Pawson referred to a recent inspection report, which included several proposals. These, if acted on, could open up this important link at very little cost. They require WBDC to establish the ownership of an existing path.  Chris Marriage endorsed the view that a meeting was needed with appropriate officers of WBDC to get answers to some questions which were raised some time ago. 
Margaret Pawson said she was investigating from WBDC how much CIL and S.106 money might be available, and she also asked how much money would be required. Elaine Cox said that an inspection was ideally needed in the wettest time of the year, but it was thought that the adjacent landowner might have a good idea of the depth of the water in winter.  
12:  ROADSIDE VERGES TO BE MOWN TO LINK WITH PROW, WOKINGHAM BOROUGH

The question was why there had not been any progress on the idea of mowing roadside verges. Jan Heard reported that Rebecca Walkley of WDC was following this up with the relevant Council team. 

Jan said she thought there was merit in combining the cutting of verges with hedge trimming, because mowers sometimes can't cope with the drainage grips and ditches often found in verges.

Jan has taken some photos of the sections to identify possible problems, and will put together a paper for the September meeting for discussion. 

13: SANDLEFORD PARK, WEST BERKS, STRATEGIC HOUSING SITE: NON-VEHICULAR ACCESS TO GREENHAM COMMON (GREE 9/1 LINK TO GREE 10A/1 ACROSS A339

Tony Vickers gave a presentation about access issues arising out of the proposed development. The main concerns are 1) how to cross the A339 safely, as there are linkages to Greenham common which people would want to use, 2) persuading planners that recreational access out of the site is as important as utilitarian links. 

A draft LAF response had been prepared for WBDC, and involved diverting part of an existing footpath across the site (so as to join the A339 at a better point and link to access on the other side of the road), plus a signal-controlled walking and cycling crossing at Deadmans Lane (for use by Sandleford residents as recreational access to the Common).
This proposal would also involve the provision of a certain length of roadside pavement. Tony Vickers said he had spoken to the Highways Development Control Officer at WBDC, who had said his concern was to slow traffic down along the A339.

ACTION:  Tony Vickers to amend the draft response to planning applications 18/00764 & 18/00828, and submit the LAF response to WBDC in consultation with the Chair.
14: NEWBURY RACECOURSE STRATEGIC HOUSING SITE, WEST BERKS: UPGRADE TO GREE 6/3 AND CROSSING BURY’S BANK ROAD

Tony Vickers said he thought that it was a good idea for WBDC to look seriously at the idea of upgrading Greenham Footpath 6 to a bridleway, as it would be a particularly useful link from the new Racecourse development to Greenham Common. 

He also said he was working on a proposal to improve the surface of the permitted link from Greenham Footpath 6 to the safe crossing of Bury’s Bank Road, and he was going to send the Greenham Common Commission a paper for consideration.
The LAF agreed to the above.

ACTION: Tony Vickers to write to the Commission.
15: EAST READING MASS RAPID TRANSIT SCHEME

Natalie Lucas introduced the proposed scheme, to run between Napier Road and the Thames Valley Business Park. The proposal includes a bus lane, cycle lane, and pedestrian route. The proposed new raised bridge at Horseshoe Bridge would have some visual impact on the Thames Path. The scheme intends to reduce congestion, provide alternatives to car travel, and free up options for public transport. 

Angus Ross declared an interest due to his membership of the Planning Committee. 

16: PUBLIC FOOTAPTHS IN WESTROP WOODS, BUCKLEBURY, WEST BERKS – PROPOSED EXTINGUISHMENT / DIVERSION AND CREATIONS
Graham Smith gave an outline of recent proposals for the diversion and creation of PROWs in this area. The Ramblers' Association was going to object to parts of the proposal, and the LAF would support this. 
On a separate issue but in the same area, Janice Bridger was unhappy that a footpath was being diverted at Broad View Farm whilst there was an obstructed bridleway, and whilst the new bridleway across Bernard Clarke's land had not been formalised.

17: REVIEW OF MWBLAF POLICY STATEMENTS ON 1) GREENWAYS AND 2) PLANNING APPLICATIONS FOR HOUSING, ROADS, MINERALS AND WASTE, ETC.

Janice Bridger explained that the purpose of these policies was to enable the LAF to draw easily on consistent statements when responding to planning consultations.

There were no further comments and the policy statements were agreed. 

Angus Ross requested an item on the September agenda to cover how the authorities deal with the maintenance of PROW when they form access to property. He also asked if they change status when they become primarily based by vehicles. 

ACTION: a September agenda item to be presented by the local authority officers. 
18: ACCESS AND BREXIT

Janice Bridger updated the LAF on recent work. In January there had been a meeting with John Redwood MP, who is supportive of the aims to provide access to land after the EU Common Agricultural Policy. 

Janice Bridger and Chris Marriage had attended an event about post-Brexit farming at Sheepdrove Farm in Lambourn, and noted that access would not have been mentioned at all if it hadn't been for a LAF presence. 

There was a discussion about the next steps. 

ACTION: Simon Pike is to find out more about the best way to influence the Government about an idea for a pilot access project. 

ACTION: Simon Pike to find the best way to communicate to all MPs.

ACTION: The Forum’s response to the Health & Harmony consultation on Access and Brexit needed to be sent to all MPs. Janice Bridger to send the paper to all Berkshire and neighbouring MPs straight away.

19: UPDATE ON THE HOUSE OF LORDS REVIEW OF THE NERC ACT

Janice Bridger said the Select Committee had reported in March. She pointed to a couple of relevant parts of the report, namely mention of funding for access post-Brexit (point 24), and an agreement that Natural England was not very effective as far as access was concerned (point 25). 

20: OTHER ISSUES DEALT WITH BY EMAIL SINCE THE FEB 2018 MEETING:

· RESPONSE TO WEST BERKS LOCAL PLAN SCOPING CONSULTATION
· SOUTH WOKINGHAM DISTRIBUTOR ROAD 
· PLANNING APPLICATION 18/00441, SNELSMORE HOUSE, DONNINGTON, WEST BERKS: USE OF PUBLIC BRIDLEWAY AS ACCESS TO WEDDING VENUE
Janice Bridger reported that responses had been sent to these consultations on behalf of the LAF.
21: REPORTS FROM NON-ROWIP WORKING GROUPS:

· DEVELOPMENT OF NEW ACCESS AND MAINTENANCE OF EXISTING ACCESS

Chris Marriage said he had seen little progress on the Snelsmore Common new permitted bridleway. Elaine Cox said that vegetation clearance should have been done in February and a contractor was lined up to do waymarking and the road crossing, but that consent was needed from the Secretary of State for the roadside fencing. 

Chris Marriage said he had seen no evidence of vegetation clearance, and Elaine Cox said she would look into this. 

 - DISABLED ACCESS
Padworth Common easy access route - Helena Barker said that after she and Margaret Pawson had  submitted the disabled access working group report, they visited the proposed easy access route with Margaret's  tramper. They followed the extended 560 metre route, and Margaret noted that tramper users could feel that a relatively short route might not be worth the effort of transporting and unloading a tramper. They therefore investigated whether a further extension, making about 1 km in all, would be feasible and concluded that it would be. They suggested this to Simon Barnett and Graham Smith, and they were happy with it. The 560 metre route would still suit people with limited mobility who don’t have mechanised assistance, e.g. using a stick or pushing a wheeled walker.

- EDUCATION AND COMMINICATION (NOT ACTIVE)

John Walmsley is to send a report to the LAF on proposals for improved communications.

22: CROSS-BOUNDARY LIAISON WITH NEIGHBOURING LAFs:

HANTS (HB), OXON (CM), WILTS (GS), BF/RBWM (CP)

Reports were as in the Agenda.

23: WEST BERKS COMMONS: BUCKLEBURY (CM), PADWORTH (GS), SNELSMORE (JB), WOKEFIELD (MP), GREENHAM AND CROOKHAM (HB) – INCLUDING AND UPDATE ON ACCESS REPRESENTATION ON THE GREENHAM AND CROOKHAM COMMON COMMISSION

The updates were as reported in the Agenda, plus some extra details under Item 21.

Helena Barker added that she was attending the Greenham Commission as a member of the public, and there had been a suggestion that the Green Gym could become an appointed body. It is clear that the Sport and Recreation representation needs sorting out, and this would be discussed at the next Commission meeting on 7th June.

24: RIVERSIDE WALK PLANNING APPLICATION, WOKINGHAM/ READING

See Agenda item 15, which refers to the same scheme.
25: FUTURE WORK PROGRAMME / HORIZON SCANNING

Next agenda: 

West Berkshire ROWIP - Elaine Cox

Dogs in the countryside- Patrick Todd

Rights of Way based for vehicular access - local authority officers. 

Maintenance of roadside verges in Wokingham - Jan Heard.

Communications - John Walmsley (guest).

26.  AOB – ANY OTHER VERY BRIEF BUSINESS

ACTION: Jan Heard is to approach Rebecca Walkley of WBC about the issue with the design of the SANG gate. 

John Walmsley is to meet the Ridgeway Officer, Sarah Wright, about the use of smart phones and will report back. 

Date of next meeting : 26th September 2018, hosted by WBC.

The meeting closed at 5.15pm.
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